DRAFT Minutes of the Lothian Maternity Voices Partnership (MVP) meeting held on Thursday 2nd February 2023 via Microsoft Teams at 10.00 am.  
In Attendance: 
Mathilde Peace	Lay Chair 
Mercedes Perez-Botella	Director of Midwifery – MVP Vice Chair
Lyndsay Baird	Committee Administrator 
Zoe Brown	NCT Breastfeeding Buddies
Gemma Skinner	Breastfeeding Network
Sarah Denniston	La Leche League
Kat Prangle	LENS Tranent
Eilidh Macdonald-Harte	CrossReach
Nicola Welsh	Held in our Hearts
Aurelie Tartaud	Pregnancy and Parents Centre
Sau Mei Fong	MEHIS
Nicola Craig	Lay member
Helena Hamilton	Lay member and Doula
Pippa Harvey	Lay member
Ezinne Maduka	Lay member
Kate McGough	Lay member
Mandy Shepherd	Lay member
Claire Smith	Lay member and Doula
Robyn Theobald	Lay member and Doula	
Hanan Mustafa	Consultant Obstetrician – RIE
Laura Stirrat	Trainee Consultant Obstetrician ST6
Maria Wood	Clinical Midwifery Manager
Kirsty Templeman	Midwife Labour Ward St John’s Hospital
Catrina Wade	Health Visiting – Team Leader
Tracy McGillivray	Health Promotion Service – Team Leader
Melanie Gunning	MNPI
Karen Ormiston	Assistant Programme Manager
Connie McLuckie	Edinburgh Napier University
Em Thompson	Edinburgh Pregnancy Research Team

Guests:
Nada Abdul-Majid	Haamla Service - Leeds

Apologies: Alison Hagan, Chiara Allsup, Laura Doherty, Lorraine Mullan, Sophie Orton, Fanny Lena, Catherine Coales, Jessica Miller. Sophie Hudson, Pauline Smith, Katie Heath, Susan Taylor, Carole Downie, Sharon Thomson, Joy Cassidy, Kathryn Lawrence and Julia Iddir.

Welcome and Introductions
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting. Apologies were noted.
The Chair gave an update on the MVP membership.  
She invited Zoe Brown, NCT Breastfeeding Buddies, to say a few words about her move to a new job with the RSPCC. Mathilde Peace spoke for everyone at the MVP when she thanked Zoe for her commitment and contribution to the work of the MVP over the years. She wished her every success in her new role and hoped to have the opportunity to work together again in the future. Sophie Hudson has joined the MVP to continue representation from the NCT Breastfeeding Buddies project.
The Chair mentioned that Emma Cashmore-Gordon, Aberlour Child Care Trust, would no longer attend regularly due to an extension of her role to the Borders but had nominated Hannah Hughes to help cover the meetings.
The Chair mentioned that the pre-meeting for lay members had been attended by 6 members and an update on current research studies by the Edinburgh Pregnancy Research Team was provided by Em Thompson. For more information, please see: 
https://www.ed.ac.uk/edinburgh-pregnancy-research/current-studies

1.	Minutes of the Previous Meeting
1.1	The minutes of the meeting on 15th December 2022 were accepted as an accurate record.
2.	Running Action Note 
2.1	Baby Feeding Journal – This project has been paused. The Infant Feeding Team had been focused on the preparations for the follow-up reaccreditation visit by UNICEF Baby Friendly which took place in January. 
2.1.1	Tracy McGillivray updated on the reaccreditation process. She explained that the visit in January had gone well with only one advisory and reaccreditation being subject to an internal audit of this area, which would be completed by Summer 2023.  
2.1.2	The feedback from families to the UNICEF team had been very positive with lots of person-centred care despite the current pressure within the service.  
2.1.3	Tracy McGillivray would advise the Committee when re-accreditation was received from UNICEF.  	TM
2.2 	Postnatal Ward Welcome Pack at RIE – QR code – The Chair would discuss the best way to share this information on the postnatal wards with Catriona Grainger and feedback.	MP
2.3	Better Birth Group RIE – It is hoped that the Better Birth Group will reconvene at the Royal infirmary in 2023.
2.4	Parent Education:  In-Person Classes - All teams, with the exception of Leith 	who are still looking for a solution for accommodation, are expected to 	provide in-person classes from now on. Some teams would also continue to 	provide online classes as an option.
2.4.1	An update from the Clinical Manager for Community Midwifery would provide an update on the progress against finding a location for in-person classes in Leith at the next meeting.  		
Clinical Manager for Community Midwifery
3. 	Any Other Matters
3.1 	Tongue-Tie
3.1.1	The cross-service review chaired by Anne Milburn, General Manager Women’s, and Children’s Services, would hold its first meeting in February 2023. The Chair would seek and update on progress made for the March MVP.  	MP
3.1.2 	The Committee noted that the issues relating to tongue tie assessment and treatment were not specific to NHS Lothian.  
3.1.3	The issues around diagnosis and referral for surgical procedure are not resolved. Informal feedback indicates that this is affecting a high number of women and babies. Members agreed that it would be useful if parents could feedback formally through the official channel below so that evidence of the issue can be gathered.
	NHS Lothian Patient Experience Team feedback form:
Tell Us About Your Experience (Compliments, Concerns & Complaints) – Your Rights & Privacy (nhslothian.scot)
3.2	NHS Lothian Maternity Services Website
3.2.1	Work is ongoing to improve content and create new sections.
3.2.2	Comments were received about the language used on some pages which did not communicate the notion of choice well. This will be addressed with a renewed focus on options and choice. 

3.3	(Obstetric Anal Sphincter injury) OASI-2 and Consent
3.3.1 	A lay member enquired about the consent procedure prior to the post-birth examination. Kirsty Templeman replied that OASI includes an antenatal conversation which provides information, and that staff are trained to explain the post-birth procedure and ask for consent at the time.
4. 	MVP 2022 Annual Report
4.1	A suggestion was made to add a page listing the local support organisations who are represented on and work closely with the MVP. 	MP
4.2	The report was approved and will be circulated during February via email contacts and social media. 	MP
5. 	Update on MVP Working Groups
5.1 	MVP Diversity project 
5.1.1	Mathilde Peace gave an update on the project. Gathering feedback from local organisation groups was almost complete. Planning for the social media campaign to advertise the MVP will start in the spring.
5.2	MVP Decision-making and Consent
5.2.1	The MVP is planning an evaluation of the impact of the package currently given at booking (BRAIN sticker and booklet ‘consent; it’s your decision’). This has been paused until we can be assured that the package is being given consistently across Lothian, including in alternative languages. The Chair will check with the Clinical Manager for Community Midwifery and feedback.  	MP
5.3	MVP Induction of Labour
5.3.1	A meeting of this group will be arranged in February.	MP
6.	Spotlight on Doulas
6.1	The Chair invited the doulas in attendance to share what being a doula meant for them and to expand on what a doula does.
6.2 	Robyn Theobald had spoken with some doula colleagues and explained that:
· Doulas do a lot of listening: listening to their client’s feelings, anxieties, wishes and hopes. A strong and trusting relationship is key and parents must choose someone who is right for them.
· Doulas provide a lot of encouragement to give their clients confidence in their body and in the birth process.
· Doulas try to balance the ambient negative, risk-focused language around birth by being a positive voice.
· Doulas do not offer advice. They signpost to information so that their client can make their own choices for birth. The doula will be there to give their clients the strength to express their preferences, but the clients need to speak for themselves.
· Doulas provide continuity which is a massive plus. They establish a rapport over many months. They are present from the early parts of labour, long before triage or the midwife is called (which can mean hours or days), right through to a number of weeks after birth.
· Doulas support all kinds of births: at home, on the labour ward, physiological, C-sections, etc.

6.3	In answer to a question, Robyn Theobald explained that people with a previous traumatic birth or who are particularly afraid of birth often seek the services and support of a doula.
6.4	Claire Smith added that doulas really home in on the positivity of birth. Their role is to build self-confidence and to ‘be with’ their client. Contrary to some preconceptions, doulas do not steer clients towards a physiological birth. They support their client throughout their journey whatever that may be. Their role is to support their client so that they feel that they are being seen and heard and are in control and so that they feel that their birth is validated with nothing taken away from them even if it is a caesarean birth.  
6.5	Claire Smith mentioned that she had had very positive experiences at the RIE and felt warmly welcomed as part of the care team for her clients.
6.6	Helena Hamilton who specialises in supporting clients for a VBAC (vaginal birth after a C-section) had not had such positive experiences. Her clients’ wishes often would do not fit into clinical guidelines and because of that she felt that a large part of her role was advocacy. She had observed coercion used to force her clients to adhere to guidelines. This raised questions about staff training in how to have genuine discussions around options and how to support choice.
6.7	Helena Hamilton mentioned that having the option to choose intermittent monitoring instead of CTG (continuous monitoring) was often an issue and that in her experience the telemetry machines rarely worked.
6.8	In answer to a question about how people can become doulas, the doulas explained that there were a number of training courses available, for example the Red Tent Doulas courses. Currently, courses are not legally regulated.
6.9 	In answer to a question about the demographics of their clients, the doulas answered that this was wide-ranging. There used to be a prevalence of second or third babies (after a previous trauma) but there had been more first babies in the last year. Doulas have a cost, but they can offer reduced fees or payment plans. 
6.10	Doulas without borders is a scheme which provides free doula services for women and birthing people experiencing multiple disadvantage and financial hardship. They can be referred online by a healthcare professional or a social worker.
Home | Doulas Without Borders
6.11 	Mercedes Perez-Botella said that it was lovely that women can access a service that NHS cannot always provide, in particular continuity of carer.  She explained that as Director of Midwifery she had supported women who wanted a care plan that differed from the plan recommended in the guidelines. She said that maternity services have a responsibility to ensure that the person understood the risks and benefits and to provide the best available evidence. Once they were assured that this process was followed, they were able to support the best possible birth, both in terms of safety and psychological wellbeing.
6.12 	Mercedes Perez-Botella recognised that sometimes healthcare professionals did not understand what doulas do. Some doulas can take a strong stance on what their client wants, and this can come across as a force to be contended with.  She said that it was important to facilitate mutual understanding and that this meeting was a good start. Doulas and HCPs do different jobs, but they can work together. She suggested that once the Better Birth group reconvenes, doulas should be invited to join the group and discuss examples of their practice. Another way to raise awareness of the doulas’ role, Robyn Theobald explained, was that Edinburgh Napier university invite doulas to speak to the 3rd year midwifery students. Mathilde Peace mentioned that she did talks with Junior Doctors about decision-making process, choice, and consent. It would be very helpful if a doula could come along to a future talk.
6.13 	Claire Smith came back to the way options are presented with the example of induction of labour. During the discussion about IOL, the emphasis is on the risk of staying pregnant and there is little or no mention of the risks of an induction. She thought that a better balanced was needed to avoid women and birthing people feeling ‘they had been sold a story and were not told about all the risks and consequences of an induction’. Mercedes Perez-Botella recognised that HCPs have a tendency to overemphasise some risks over others and that services have to keep working on providing better, realistic, and balanced information.
6.14	Hanan Mustafa said that doulas accompany their client on their journey and therefore become the trusted partner which comes with responsibility as the client will be inclined to trust them more readily than an HCP. She had seen instances of poor advice being given by doulas to women on the high-risk pathway of care. Helena Hamilton and Robyn Theobald stressed that some women are very clear about what they want before meeting with their doula and that, ultimately, women have a right to decline treatment or procedures. Claire Smith repeated that doulas should not give their opinion and that giving advice is not part of being a doula. Their role is to provide emotional support, work with the HCPs and help achieve a happy and healthy birth. The doulas skill set is very different to that of an HCP.
6.15 	Mercedes Perez-Botella explained that the word doula comes from the Greek language and means a handmaid or servant. This defines Doulas as assistants who come to give you a hand and help you navigate what the problems are.
6.16 	Laura Stirrat expressed an interest in taking part in any future discussions within NHSL about how doulas and NHS maternity staff can work together for the best outcomes for women and birthing people.
6.17 	Mathilde Peace thanked everyone for this informative discussion which was a first step towards raising awareness about doulas and exploring ways of working together for improved outcomes.
6.18	The Chair would request that the Better Birth Group at the RIE would include Doulas going forward.  	MP
6.19		The Chair would invite the doulas to the MVP meeting with Junior Doctors.  	MP
7.	The Haamla Service (NHS Leeds Teaching Hospitals) – Nada Abdul-Majid
7.1	Nada Abdul-Majid gave a detailed presentation about the Haamla Service. Please see attached slides. Link to the website:
	https://www.leedsth.nhs.uk/a-z-of-services/leeds-maternity-care/meet-the-team/haamla-service/
7.2	Members noted that Haamla means pregnant or with child in Urdu.
7.3	This is a community-based service with four part-time midwives. They have a smaller caseload of 30. They provide antenatal and postnatal care with full continuity of carer. They work alongside Maternity Support Workers to deliver holistic care. One midwife and some of the MSW are bilingual and share a cultural background with their caseload but, although important, this is not essential to the success of the service.
7.4	They look after women with complex social factors and of various geographical origins depending on current world politics. They work with different agencies and the third sector to ensure support is provided for all the women’ needs: housing, access to benefits, etc…
	There has been a massive improvement in the way the women engage with maternity services and health outcomes for mums and babies have improved accordingly.
7.5	The Maternity Support Workers (MSWs) run an antenatal group which is very successful. The Haamla team attend local community events to gain cultural awareness and competence, develop trusting relationships and a deeper mutual understanding.
7.6	Members noted that the Haamla Team are in the process of establishing a voluntary doula service with doulas from diverse cultural backgrounds.
7.7 	Nada Abdul-Majid presented the Female Genital Mutilation (FGM) service which they had developed. Hanan Mustafa explained that NHS Lothian provides a FGM service but that it was not a (Black, Asian, and Minority Ethnic) BAME-specific service.
7.8	Mercedes Perez-Botella said the Haamla service showed that you can improve outcomes by following a model that understands the needs of women. She explained that NHS Lothian were looking at developing a service for vulnerable women with AN/PN continuity and cross-agency working, either in targeted areas or across NHSL.
7.9	Mathilde Peace thanked Nada Abdul-Majid for her inspirational presentation, The members expressed their thanks and remarked on her warmth and enthusiasm for this model of care. Em Thompson said that this was a vital service for NHSL to take inspiration from.
8. 	AOCB
8.1	Mathilde Peace said that she would offer online sessions to ‘get to know your MVP’ in the coming weeks for anyone interested in an informal chat to learn more about the MVP.
8.2	Mathilde Peace mentioned that the Royal College of Midwives was developing a service users’ voices groups. She would circulate information about how lay members can take part in the co-creation of the group.
9	Date of the Next Meeting: Thursday 30th March 2023 from 10am to 12pm via MS Teams.
10. 	Confirmed dates of MVP Meetings in 2023
	1st June 24th August 26th October and 14th December.
	



Running Action Note
	ACTION NO.
	DESCRIPTION
	LEAD

	2.1.3
	Tracy McGillivray would advise the Committee when re-accreditation was received from UNICEF.
	T McGillivray

	2.2
	The Chair would discuss the best way to share this information on the postnatal wards with Catriona Grainger and feedback.
	M Peace

	2.4
	The Clinical Manager for Community Midwifery would provide an update on the progress against finding a location for in-person classes in Leith at the next meeting.  	
	Clinical Manager for Community Midwifery

	4.1
	A suggestion was made to add a page listing the local support organisations who are represented on and work closely with the MVP.
	M Peace 

	4.2
	The report was approved and will be circulated during February via email contacts and social media.
	M Peace

	5.2
	BRAIN – The Chair will check with the Clinical Manager for Community Midwifery and feedback
	M Peace

	5.3
	Arrange MVP IOL focus group next meeting date
	M Peace

	6.17
	Doulas to be included in Better Birth group at RIE
	M Wood

	6.18
	Invite doulas to MVP mtg with Junior Doctors
	M Peace



